
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on Tuesday, September 27, 2005 at 6:30 p.m.

In Board Room #342, 2000 Talbot Road West, Windsor, Ontario 

PRESENT:





Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. T. Di Simone




Ms. S. Dupret




Ms. C. Janisse




Ms. M. Lucas




Mr. J. Mallory




Mr. V. Marcotte




Ms. C. Melnyk






Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Mr. R. Shaw





Dr. J. Strasser, President





Mr. S. Taylor




Mr. J. Wickett, Chair




Also Present:




Ms. P. Abbott, Local 137, Support Staff, Observer




Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services




Mr. J. Chambers, Retirees Association, Observer




Ms. G. Cross, Local 138, Faculty, Observer




Mr. P. Farah, CFO




Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary

Mr. O. Hageniers, Chair, School of Engineering & Manufacturing Technicians
Ms. J. Harris, Vice President, Corporate and Community Services

Mr. J. Lawrence, Director, Community and Corporate Training -Thames Campus

Mr. E. Maurice, Manager, Accounts/Budget Office

Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus




ABSENT:
Mr. J. Hatch


A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of the Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.

Prior to the regular meeting, Mr. Wickett welcomed those present and invited those around the table, as well as those guests and constituent representatives, to introduce themselves and briefly describe their position at the College.
1.0
Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest
A motion to adopt the agenda was moved and carried and hearing no declarations of conflict of interest, it was



RESOLVED THAT the Board approve



the agenda, as circulated.

2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the June 28, 2005 Full Board meeting.

Upon calling for a motion to approve, Board member, Mr. Cutler, indicated his attendance was incorrectly recorded on the Minutes.  It was therefore,

RESOLVED THAT the Board approve the

Minutes of the June 28, 2005 Full Board

meeting being as amended.

3.0 Constituent Reports
Local 137 Support Staff Observer

Ms. Abbott reported that 72% of the Support Staff at the College voted in favour of a three-year collective agreement on September 22, 2005.  Seventy-Three percent of the staff turned out to vote.  This concluded the staff observer’s report for Board information.



Retirees Association 


Mr. Chambers announced the following events scheduled for retirees and friends of the College:
· Joint Windsor/Chatham retirees luncheon (informal) at the Lighthouse Cove in Tilbury on Wednesday, September 28, 2005.

· St. Clair Saint vs. Penn State hockey game on Saturday, October 15, 2005 at 7:30 pm.  Mr. Chambers thanked Ms. Ann Hetherington, Director of Marketing, for her assistance in organizing this event which will recognize the St. Clair College Retirees Association.

· Meet and Learn Workshops
- In January the retirees will learn how to operate a digital camera.

- There are ongoing groups that get together to play cards. (Bridge,         Euchre)
- Woodcarving is also on the meet and learn schedule, for those interested.

- Bird watching is on the spring agenda for the retirees.
4.0 Approval Items 

4.1 2004-2005 Annual Report & Audited Financial Statements Ended March 31, 2005
Mr. Wickett introduced the Annual Report, April 1, 

2004 – March 31, 2005 document, which was distributed 
to members in their Board packages along with the Audited Financial Statements, for the period ended March 31, 2005.

Dr. Strasser first spoke to the information contained in the 2004-2005 Annual Report reminding the Board that these two items are required by the Ministry of Training, Colleges and Universities.


One member congratulated the College administration for such an excellent report which provides an overview of initiatives and accomplishments from the past year.



The President asked if there were any areas of the Annual Report that the Board required additional information or had questions and hearing none, he went on to speak to the Financial Statements as distributed.


Mr. Cutler, as Treasurer and Chair of the Audit Committee commended the Finance team for a great job in their ability to satisfy the Auditors’ questions and he was pleased to report this back to the Board and endorse the approval of the Audited Financial Statements for the period ending March 31, 2005.



RESOLVED THAT the Board

of Governors approve the April 
2004 – March 2005 Annual
Report as distributed.

And further be it

RESOLVED THAT the Board




Approve the Audited Financial 




Statements for the period ended




March 31, 2005 as distributed.
Dr. Strasser thanked the Finance team including Mr. Carlone, Mr. Maurice and Ms. Logan for their work in preparing the financial statements and providing related information to the Auditors.  In addition, the President thanked them, along with Ms. Harris, for the smooth transition of Mr. Farah into his new role of CFO for the institution. 
The Chair-Elect also commended the team for their efforts.

4.2 New Program Approval – Electronics Engineering Technology – Industrial Automation
According to Ms. Di Simone, acting Academic Vice President, upon reviewing the existing three year Electronics Technology program, it was apparent that the needs of industry were no longer being served and changes to the program were inevitable.  The review which took place with consultation from our industry partners and also the program advisory members led to the current program with modifications that include an industrial automation component which better meets the needs of the stakeholders by focusing on innovation through the use of new technology and strategic partnerships.  
With this new program, added Ms. Di Simone, program standards for Electronics Engineering Technology have been adhered to so as to ensure compliance with the vocational outcomes.  These additional outcomes will provide our graduates with the competencies related to industrial automation.

Ms. Di Simone explained to the Board that the budget for this program is unlike most budgets accompanying a new program proposal, in that there is only a one year gap in funding, which coincides with the phasing out of the old program as it transitions into the new.  Specifically, it is in year three of the program where there is a $7,000. 00 negative contribution toward the overhead.  We are foreseeing a target of thirty students for the first semester.  Although conservative, the Academic Sector believes that this is a fair estimate, noted Ms. Di Simone.

Ms. Di Simone introduced to the Board, the Chair of the School of Engineering and Manufacturing, Mr. Hageniers, who was present to respond to any specific questions the Board may have about the newly configured program.

One Board member questioned the system comparison of applicants and graduates in this program area, noting the low numbers of graduates.  Mr. Hageniers responded that many of the applicants to these programs do not meet the minimum requirements in physics, chemistry and English for program admission and must be rejected, until such time as they have upgraded their marks or taken courses that satisfy entrance qualifications.  The low numbers of applicants to our Electronics program, generally, have been because the original focus of the program was to prepare graduates for jobs in the electronic service areas that have been replaced by technology and no longer exist as they once did.  The tendency today is to replace electronic devices rather than repair them.
Mr. Hageniers continued that since the trend is for companies to become more automated, it seems a natural approach that will provide meaningful employment for our graduates in an area that requires the specialized skills they will acquire.  We anticipate filling the employment gap locally, where employers have become reliant on graduates from other community colleges to meet their required skill levels.

 
When a Board member enquired as to which other colleges offered this program, Mr. Hageniers responded that Connestoga College would be our nearest competitor since Fanshawe College has pursued the Industrial Instrumentation component as their area of focus.  Mr. Hageniers recognized the Advisory Committee for providing the impetus to bring about these changes that will bode well for both our graduates as well as our industry stakeholders.
Ms. Di Simone explained to the Board members how the existing program would be phased out, by suspending the intake for this fall and accommodating the second and third year students over the next two years to allow them to graduate under the new program by modifying the courses they need to take in order to complete the requirements as discussed under the new program title.  
Ms. Di Simone further explained that it is due to the one-year intake suspension that the grant funding is absent from the budget, based on the slip year funding formula.
Mr. Hageniers explained that the companies that currently sit on the College advisory committee for the Engineering and Manufacturing Programs have, up to this time, been hiring graduates from other community colleges with the skills achieved through the various robotic programs that are offered. 






RESOLVED THAT the Board approve

the new Ontario College Advanced Diploma program in Electronics Engineering Technology – Industrial Automation, as presented, to commence September 2006.

4.3 New Program Approval – College Certificate in Manufacturing Fundamentals 
Dr. Strasser introduced Ms. McFarlane to the Board to speak to this approval item.  
Ms. McFarlane prefaced her remarks with some background information about the credentials for this program, which are based upon the new College Charter document.  According to the Charter, Ms. McFarlane explained, a College Certificate is designed to meet a local training need, comprised of fewer hours than most College Certificates.  

This particular Certificate program is comprised of approximately 200 hours.  The local company requiring such training is International Truck and Engine, located in Chatham.  The parent company worked alongside the local plant which was earmarked for closure, to look for solutions to maintain the company’s viability.  Out of the talks with various stakeholders involved came a $30M package to upgrade the facility and retrain the existing workforce. 
The College’s Corporate Training Division has been working with the company to develop a program with the customized curriculum that meets the company’s employee training needs.  
Faculty worked together over the summer in order to determine which skill sets were needed to be incorporated into the training plan to suit the client’s needs.  The proposed budget is for the training of 400 employees.  According to Ms. McFarlane, this number may be quite conservative and could possibly go as high as 700 trainees.
There would be no financial risk to the College with this proposal since the company would actually purchase the training through the Contract Training Division.  Any costs associated with the program delivery would be charged back to the company.  The final agreement between the College and International Truck and Engine was originally delayed due to elections in both the Provincial and Federal governments which were pivotal in providing funding to the company for its ultimate survival.

There may also be a market for such training beyond this initial partnership, with training for re-entrance of workers into the workforce, orientation to manufacturing and upgrading skills to maximize manufacturing employment potential.  There could also be partnerships with other industry to customize training needs for their particular needs and skill sets.  The possibilities for a broader target group will continue to be explored.

Ms. McFarlane thanked Mr. Lawrence for his leadership in this project and also acknowledged the expert assistance of Mr. Benoit and his faculty.


When a Board member enquired if International Truck and Engine was agreeable to the College offering such training to other companies or organizations, Ms. McFarlane responded that they were supportive of the College offering similar training in a broader context.  

Another member commended the College for exploring this initiative.  He added that the fact the government is looking favorably on supporting such endeavors bodes well for industry.  This program could be viewed by other companies as a template for their own future training needs.

Ms. McFarlane noted that various training partners will be involved, offering their particular area of expertise, such as WHMIS etc. 


When a Board member asked if there would be grades issued for courses completed, Ms. McFarlane responded that  rather than grades per se, students would be tested after the completion of each module, such as WHMIS training or fork lift training.  The evaluation component will be based on the skill set being completed to indicate proficiency in that area.  

Ms. McFarlane also indicated, in answer to a query from the Board, that the funding is in place.  Once this Certificate program has been Board approved, a purchase requisition for training from International Truck and Engine will be forthcoming and the details of when training will begin and the cost involved will be determined.  The company will then go to the Ministry for the funding allowance previously negotiated.





RESOLVED THAT the Board

approve the new College Certificate program in Manufacturing Fundamentals, to commence, November 2005 in contract with 
International Truck and Engine Corporation, as presented.
4.4 Honorary Diploma – 2005 October Convocation
Mr. Paul Lawton, a former St. Clair College student, in the Business Administration – Advertising program, is being nominated for this Honorary Diploma at the request of the sister.  Mr. Lawton, upon working at a local radio station as part of his co-op portion of his schooling, realized his desire to pursue a career in the entertainment industry.  


As his music career evolved and he achieved success with his band, the Paperboys, Mr. Lawton and his group achieved national recognition for best traditional group, by winning the Juno Award in1998.  He was also a member of the Irish Rovers.  
Mr. Lawton often pursued part-time employment to supplement his income while living in Vancouver and it was while working as a wood chipper that Mr. Lawton lost his life at the young age of forty-one.

The Alumni Association is recommending that Mr. Paul Lawton be the recipient of an Honorary Diploma in Music/Theatre Performance, at the October 19th, 2005 Alumni of Distinction awards ceremony and that the award be presented to Mr. Lawton’s parents, who are visiting from England.






RESOLVED THAT the Board approve 






the awarding of an Honorary Diploma,






Music/Theatre Performance, to the parents

of former St. Clair College student, Paul Lawton, at the October 19th 2005 Alumni of Distinction Awards ceremony.

5.0 Information Items 

5.1 Enrolment Report
Ms. France addressed the Board regarding the registration

statistics, indicating to the Board that overall there has been an increase of 0.65%.  Full time enrolment in 2004 was 6,197 compared to 6,237 in 2005.

Based on the full time figures, since funding is based on full time enrolment, Chatham actually realized an approximate 12% increase in enrolment, from 781 registrations in 2004 to 874 registrations in 2005.  Ms. France commended the efforts of Ms. McFarlane and the Thames Academics for these positive results.


One Board member asked if a summary could be prepared that would highlight enrolment trends over a 5 year time frame and Ms. France indicated that gathering those figures would be relatively easy and such a summary would be forthcoming.




Ms. France indicated that enrolment targets tend to change based on the acceptability of applicants.  A high initial number of applications do not necessarily translate into a large number of enrolments.  

Dr. Strasser also noted that some programs, whose enrolment at the Windsor campus could have increased, such as Paramedic and Law and Security, were offered instead at the Thames Campus in hopes of building their enrolment to keep in line with the College’s Strategic Directions.


When Board members enquired as to how the College informs students of program requirements, the President replied that the work is ongoing in keeping High School guidance counselors informed of the program requirements and College staff regularly visit area high schools to make the students aware that they must work to maintain good grades in math, science and English to ensure their acceptance into the high tech and health science programs here at the College.


Increases have been realized in General Arts and Science registrations, which indicate to us that students lacking the basic requirements for entrance into college programs are attempting to upgrade their marks or complete courses that they did not take at the high school level.


Ms. Di Simone, further added, that various college preparatory programs are offered to keep students in school and allow them to prepare for college entrance, in a college environment, providing an alternative to returning to the high school.  This may also attract students who may otherwise have taken time away from studies and joined the workforce rather than pursue their original educational or career goals.


In response to a member’s question regarding lower than projected numbers, Ms. France explained that when the targeted numbers are low, classes are collapsed, depending on lab limitations.  These decisions to collapse sections are made on an individual basis, so as not to compromise the program integrity and maximize resources and to not disadvantage any students in the process.



In cases where there are a small number of students who need a particular course, special timetables are developed in order to accommodate the needs of those affected students, added Ms. Di Simone.


One member enquired about the forecasted double cohort scenario and Ms. France responded that in fact that scenario never did materialize.  The double cohort issue evolved when the decision was made to discontinue Grade 13 from the high schools and it was believed the net result would put stress on the colleges and universities with excessively high numbers of applications.    


Actually, Ms. France noted, the numbers of mature applicants increased over the college system.  The number of students going to universities has increased.  Ms. France was wary that those numbers may not continue as students find they may not be able to keep up and may then transfer over to the college system to complete their education/training.  


The President added that the government is now realizing that individuals are in need of some form of career training and preparation and perhaps the colleges are the best choice to meet their training needs.  The costs of higher education continue to rise and people are keen to pursue job focused programs.


Former education Minister, Marianne Chambers, wanted to see a program where teacher training includes knowledge as to the opportunities available for high school students in the college system.


One Board member stated that it appears that high school counselors, in general, have a bias for the university education over the college education and do not tend to steer students in the direction of a college education.  He also stated that parents should also be made aware of what career prospects are available to college graduates.  

The President emphasized the hard work devoted in the  

development of many new and exciting programs to attract a broader client base.  In addition, he remarked on the residence and what an enormous boost it has provided the College by attracting students from outside the local catchments area to our campus.


Board members offered a number of ideas to enhance the College’s profile among our perspective students.  They were as follows:
· Expose kids, grades 7 & 8 to college life, through college days for kids.

· Parents forums

· Liaison with high schools

· Develop strategies aimed to attract adult learners. (e.g. College Links, etc.)
· Involve St. Clair students in the recruitment process.

· Elicit help from program advisory groups to see if there are new target areas we may have overlooked (i.e. industry, etc.).

· Focus on the advantages of college vs. university education.


A copy of the report titled “Summary – Registration Statistics Fall 2005” is attached to the minutes as Item 5.1.




RESOLVED THAT the Board
adopt the Fall 2005 Enrolment
Report, as presented, for their
information.
5.2 Quality Initiatives 
Dr. Strasser provided copies to the Board members of the Academic Upgrades for the 2005 – 2006 Academic Year and the summary of Professional Development activities scheduled for 2005 – 2006.
The President noted that the funds allocated for the Professional Development were those funds as determined on the budget, based on the previous year’s Ministry funding allocation.  Dr. Strasser added, to date, we do not know what the actual funding allotment will be, but that, hopefully, we would know in the next few weeks.


Copies of the two reports are attached as Items 5.2 (a) and 5.2 (b) of the minutes.



RESOLVED THAT
the Board 



adopt the 2005-2006 Academic

Upgrades and 2005 – 2006

Professional Development 

Workshops May/June reports, as 

presented, for information.

5.3
President’s Report 

The President distributed a copy of the President’s Report April 1, 2005 – September 27, 2005 to the Board.  He then explained that this report continues in the same format from last year, highlighting various activities and achievements that occurred during this particular period of time.

Dr. Strasser also noted that copies of this report would be distributed across the College to all staff following this meeting.  


The President, upon Mr. Wickett’s suggestion, invited anyone with questions or comments on this item to feel free to contact him, by phone or email and he would gladly respond to any questions they may have.


The Chair-Elect added that members of the Board may wish to keep this report which could be valuable in upcoming months, as part of its review of the President’s performance, in completing his evaluation.  



RESOLVED THAT the Board accept




the President’s Report April 1, 2005 –




September 27, 2005, as distributed,




for information.
5.4 
Board Retreat 
Mr. Wickett introduced the “draft” Board Retreat agenda as

the next topic of discussion.  


After much discussion it was decided that the Retreat would be held at the Essex Golf & Country Club, as established, with overnight accommodations being made for Board members residing in the Chatham/Kent to facilitate travel for the Saturday morning schedule.  This affected three members and a hospitality room would also be booked where the Board could socialize following the dinner.

Discussion around the team building exercise arose and Ms. France explained that this program was delivered by College staff as part of the College’s Professional Development offerings and was well received by staff and positive feedback was received by Administration.  The workshop was well attended and results were extremely favourable.


RESOLVED THAT the Board


approve the 2005 Fall Retreat


agenda, as distributed.
5.5  
Board Meeting Schedule 
Upon reviewing the attached schedule, Mr. Wickett
explained to the new members, that traditionally Committee of the 
Whole meetings are called at the discretion of the Board Chair or 
the President, thus the asterisk designation next to those dates.


The Chair also took this opportunity to encourage the new Board members to attend the ACAATO Orientation Sessions for New Board Members, scheduled at different times and locations.  He noted that those members, who did participate in the past, were pleased with the information they acquired along with meeting and sharing ideas with their counterparts from the other colleges.  


Those Board members interested in participating were directed to contact the Board Secretary who would then complete the registration and make the appropriate arrangements.
A copy of the 2005/2006 Board Meeting and Event Schedule is attached to minutes as Item 5.5.



The Chair reminded new members to make an appointment to get their photos taken for posting on the College’s website.  An individual brief bio should be provided to the Board Secretary which will accompany the photo.  He emphasized that this be done as soon as possible to allow time to publish an announcement of our new Board members in the local newspapers.

Dr. Strasser announced the date of February 9, 2006 for the Canadian Manufacturing Hall of Fame Awards banquet and the October 19, 2005 Alumni of Distinction Awards ceremony be added to the Board event schedule.
RESOLVED THAT the Board adopt

the 2005/2006 Board Meeting and Event

Schedule, as amended, for information.
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